MINUTES - DRAFT
New South Wales Polo Association (Kyeemagh) Limited 

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2009
Held at

Ken Brown Rooms, Sports House, Sydney Olympic Park, Figtree Drive, NSW 2127
Friday 6th November 2009, 10.00am

1. Graham McGregor opened the meeting at 10.15am.

2. ATTENDEES

“A” Members (Official Club Delegates):

	Bong Bong
	Dennis Warner
	
	

	Ellerston
	No representative
	
	

	Folly Lodge
	Sam Ballas
	
	

	Garangula
	No representative
	
	

	Goulburn
	Joe Curran
	
	

	Gundalong
	Lachlan Graham
	
	

	Jemalong
	Andrew Williams
	
	

	Killarney
	Mark Tolhurst
	
	

	Kurri Burri
	David Marshall
	
	

	Millamolong
	Joe Curran
	
	

	Riverlands
	Adam Meally
	
	

	Scone
	Frank Bragg
	
	

	Sydney Polo Country Club
	Robert Ballard
	
	

	Timor
	Lara Labron-Johnson
	
	

	Town & Country
	Leigh Baker
	
	

	The Northern Polo Club
	No representative
	
	

	Windsor
	Leon Reardon
	
	

	Wirragulla
	Ian McDuie
	
	


NSWPA Life and Elected Directors:

	Graham McGregor
	Wallace Ashton
	Sam Ballas
	Ian McDuie

	James Ashton
	Sinclair Hill
	Joe Curran
	Leon Reardon

	Ellie Aitken
	Adam Meally
	David Marshall
	Nigel Russell


Kyeemagh Members and other Members of the NSWPA and Clubs:

	Peter Haydon
	Jacob West
	Peter Higgins
	Andrina Placks

	Brodie Donovan
	Hayden Kerr
	John Wayland
	Amanda Jansen


Chairman: 
Graham McGregor (President) 

Secretary: 
Suzie Ruse
3. OFFICIAL APOLOGIES

Official Apologies received from: Eugene Marais (NSWPA Director), James Bell (Goulburn), Jim Martin and Jaime Mackay (Wirragulla), Andrew Doyle and Greg Ballard (Sydney Polo Country Club), Jim Gilmore (Ellerston), Ben Osborne (The Northern Polo Club)
4.
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF 2008 AGM

The Minutes of the previous AGM of 31st October 2008 were confirmed as accurate.

Moved: Sam Ballas.  Seconded: John Wayland.
5.         TREASURER’S REPORT

Sam Ballas read his report.  Notable points were: 
· The accounts had been audited by R L Rodgers & Associates.

· Profit was $32,000 compared to $29,000 in the previous year
· Affiliation Fees increased due to higher numbers of registrations.
· Bank interest decreased, no business grants or tournament fees were received.
· Administration costs were maintained even though the implementation of ClubsOnline was very time consuming.
· ClubsOnline has improved collections dramatically.

· Insurance expenses were similar to the previous year.

· 2010 will see money spent on umpire accreditation and maintained on player development programs.

6.
PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Graham McGregor read his report as below:
President’s Report 2009
We move towards the close of 2009 in an upbeat mood.

In spite of the GFC and dry times in much of the State over the year there is evidence of growth and rebirth across several fronts.

In New South Wales in 2009 there are 370 registered players, this is up from 348 in 2008 and in 2007 just 232.  This being due in part to the great effort by NSWPA and the clubs to communicate the importance of player registration (2007 was also impacted by Equine Influenza.)

Women’s Polo  

The fastest growing area is women’s polo. This was evidenced at the Riverlands Ladies’ Tournament in November where, to the surprise of many, twenty eight women participated!

Country Polo
There is evidence of a rebirth in country clubs.  It is heartening to see the impact that a handful of ‘nearly’ retired players can have when they reinject themselves into the game and nurture younger players.  The multiplier effect has resulted in whole teams being added to tournament programs.
The northern program was very well supported and the southern country circuit culminated in The Countess of Dudley Cup at Windsor in May.  Seven teams completed for the Dudley Cup which was rained off after the first day.  Some 14 teams had also nominated for the lower divisions.

Association Tournaments
The Countess of Dudley Cup -  The Board has resolved as follows
“The Dudley Cup teams should have a maximum goal rating of 12 goals and all clubs are invited to enter a team.  From the teams entered a selection will be made based on goal ratings and which may be restricted to 8 teams.  Only those teams selected will be eligible to play for the three trophies, namely the Dudley, Garvan and Watson Cups, with losing teams qualifying to play for the subsidiary trophies.

The eligibility rules for the Dudley Cup tournament will be changed so players must have played for the club on a minimum of THREE tournaments during the previous twelve months.  The fact that a player has been absent overseas or interstate in the period preceding the Dudley Cup will not confer dispensation as they have a full twelve months in which to play the three tournaments for the nominated club.

Given that the registration procedure allows multiple club memberships by players, each club to which a player belongs must be visible on the website, to enable enforcement of the THREE tournament rule.  Prior to the closing date for nominations each club is responsible for advising the composition of any teams nominated and listing at least THREE tournaments in which each member was registered and played for the club.”

Hector King Tournament -   In October 7 teams competed in the 10 goal division and 11 in the lower divisions.  

The Alec MacLeod Four Goal Tournament -   This tournament will be introduced in 2010.  It is likely to be for players of two goals and under to encourage teams without the inclusion of professionals.  The board will meet to give further definition.

Player Development
After deliberation in recent years your board moved this year towards the appointment of NSWPA professional coaches.  Andrew Williams is Senior Professional supported by Rob Ballard and Adam Meally.

Adam Buchert has given this board portfolio the direction needed and the responses from those involved in the various clinics has been most encouraging.  The program commenced in the Spring.  We have communicated with the various clubs to offer the availability of coaching and these are the clinics conducted or to be completed by Christmas -

31 September
The Hawkesbury area
10 players

13-15 October

25 players



Also two teams were coached



in team play, namely



Windsor and Millamolong

6 November
Hawkesbury
14 ladies

The following clubs have requested clinics

11-15 November
Millamolong

 November
Scone

 November
Folly Lodge

The budget allocation of $7,500 will be fully expended by year’s end.

In addition, players can apply for private lessons and pay for them similar to using a golf professional.

Junior Polo
The Scone club continues to lead the way this year.  Forty seven juniors attended the Polo School.  It is a fact that most fell into the age group under 14 so it will be some years before these juniors flow through.
This brings me to concerns we have about player development.  Although I mentioned the aggregate number of players in NSW there are some aspects which are of concern in our focus upon growing the sport 

1.  The relatively number of players aged between 18 and 30

2 .The number of players in the over 50 age group.

3. The reality that most new members of whichever gender are not coming into the game until their 30’s.

Solutions include promotion through pony clubs and, of course, somehow making polo more affordable.  The board will be considering how best to augment such initiatives which require energy and money.

Player Online Registration – Web Site
To this report I have attached the detailed report from Eugene Marais who holds that portfolio.  There has been a remarkable advance and we are working our way through teething problems.

The system has been operational for a number of months now and is generally working well.  The real test will be in Jan/Feb 2010 when players register for the new season.

Here is a summary of the few problems that have been identified:

1.
The 4-weekend membership classification gave rise to a couple of problems – regarding insurance and the fact that definitions differed from state to state. This has now been resolved following the APC decision to clarify and standardize the definition across all states (four weeks from date of registration).

2.
The Online registration requires payment via credit card ONLY – which is an issue for some players at some clubs. Rather than making credit cards compulsory, we have allowed a manual option via Club Secretaries, which we do not expect to be widely used.

3.
Access to “live” information on which players are paid-up members of which clubs via the ClubsOnline site is available only to those with a Club Login (Club Secretaries, Presidents). The APC will be speaking to IMG to try to get them to address this shortcoming. Until them, we have to export a list of current financial members from the system and publish it on the website. Suzie has been doing this regularly.
4.
Legality – questions were raised by Ben Osborne and James Bell about the legality of the agency arrangements between the APC and the clubs and state associations and the impact that this might have on insurance cover.
This issue should be resolved once the APC completes the process of requiring each state association and each club to sign a deed, which appoints the APC as its agent and attorney to complete the eContracts with the players.  In that way each contract with each player achieves privity of contract with each club and association across the country.  This is far more protective than the “old system” which arguably gave privity of contract with the relevant club and maybe the relevant state association, and maybe even the APC, but not other clubs, not other associations, and almost certainly not clubs of other associations. Also, there is an option within the system which prevents a player from becoming officially affiliated until the club (secretary) has gone online and accepted the application.  So if someone were to try to register with one of these clubs and had not been accepted by that club for membership, the secretary would not complete the registration and the player would remain unaffiliated. 

Zone Areas
At the meeting two years ago a working group was appointed to consider this issue.

Due in large measure to the unfolding process of player online registration and the APC organisation restructure this was held in abeyance.

We endeavoured to hold a meeting in September but this did not eventuate.

If this matter is still an issue I suggest a proponent come forward to drive, chair and co-ordinate an advisory group to report with recommendations to the board.

Alcohol and Drugs in Sport
Our sport is a microcosm of society at large.  We are not insulated from some unfortunate behavioural problems and our risk management process requires a drug testing policy.

 At the Hector King Tournament all players in the two finals were tested without prior notice.  This was under the APC Anti Doping Policy.

There has been considerable comment about the process adopted on that occasion and I accept some criticism for not having communicated better with fellow  board members in advance. I make no apologies however for the principle and announce that random checks can be anticipated going forward

Rules and Discipline

I remind all players of our zero tolerance policy.

Of concern have been allegations of ‘working the umpires’, bad language etc.  Such behaviour is unacceptable and will be dealt with.

Thank you Ian McDuie for running this portfolio so successfully.  For this to continue you will want me to reiterate how vital it is that any disciplinary matters, arising during a tournament, be dealt with at the time by the Tournament Committee.

Duties at Tournaments

Organisation of tournaments requires everyone to fulfil duties for which they are nominated, no ifs or buts.  Some, and they know who they are, have become serial offenders.  Under the Rules and Discipline Policy provision is contained on Schedule 1 for sanctions against those not completing duties.  In future we ask all clubs to enforce these requirements.

Life produces those who are givers and those who are takers.  To the takers of this world I ask you to reflect for a moment upon the enormous commitment most players make to the game and its administration.   

Rules Changes
On a happier note and one which is shared by a great number of you, I draw your attention to some rules changes adopted already in Argentina and under consideration by Hurlingham.

A treatise prepared by Javier Taroira has drawn attention to the sad development in polo of turning the ball and other concerns which have had a detrimental effect upon our game.  This paper was circulated to everyone on our email list recently and I urge everyone to read it.

In communications from Argentina I have learnt that the re interpretation of some long standing rules has been enforced , rather than necessitating rules changes and that these have been adopted at all levels where  they are being greeted with enormous support.

The forth coming Open in Argentina will provide a litmus test for the APC and I look forward with optimism to whatever can improve the spectacle of polo for players and spectators alike. We will circulate information about enforcement of existing rules and any rules changes when they come to hand.

NSWPA Archives

One of our unsung heroes is Lindsay Jameson.  He has painstakingly recovered trophies, researched missing details of previous winners and restored our priceless trophies.  In addition, he has recorded the purpose for which trophies were to be awarded and their history.  There was a serious risk that such information would be lost forever.  To you Lindsay we give our heartfelt thanks.

The Board

We will inform you of the portfolios to be taken up by your board members later today with the portfolios being the following –

Rules and Discipline

Umpire Accreditation

Insurance

Player Development and Coaching

Marketing, Branding, Website

Calendar

Handicaps

Governance

Tournaments

Two of our Directors are retiring - 

Ellie Aitken took on the Insurance portfolio last year.  Perhaps this hastened the conception of the bundle which is due to arrive very shortly.  Marlene MacFarlane has generously agreed to resume this vital portfolio.  

Adam Buchert has resigned due to career change after giving Player Development the leadership so desperately needed. 

Conclusion

The job of President has its challenges.

Churchill said that only an uneducated man keeps a book of quotations which is why I remember the following -

With America immovable from its position of neutrality, the Allies routed from most of Europe, and Russia signing a non-aggression pack with Germany, these were dark days for Britain.  Yet it was precisely at this hour that Churchill confessed to Cabinet -

‘..... gentlemen, we are alone  -  for myself, I find it extremely exhilarating.’
In my case this has its limits, I therefore ask that we reflect on the tone of how we address controversial matters.  This is supposed to be a game for gentlemen (and now ladies), let’s keep it that way.
Graham McGregor

President

5 November 2009

7.
ELECTION OF DIRECTORS 

The Chairman read out the list of retiring and nominated directors as listed on the Agenda. Leon Reardon explained that it had been noticed that Andrew Doyle’s nomination did not comply with the Constitution as it was not completed by him.  As this nomination was therefore invalid, an election was necessary to fill this, the 17th position on the Board.  The Chairman then called for nominations from the floor and two nominations were received: Andrew Doyle nominated by John Wayland, seconded by Ian McDuie;

Lachlan Graham nominated by Joe Curran, seconded by David Marshall.

Lachlan Graham was elected to the Board.

The Chairman thanked Ellie Aitken and Adam Buchert for their service on the Board and welcomed new Directors: Peter Higgins, Marlene MacFarlane and Lachlan Graham.
The Elected Directors for 2010 will be: Graham McGregor, Ian McDuie, Wallace Ashton, Sam Ballas, Joe Curran, Jim Gilmore, David Marshall, Eugene Marais, Adam Meally, Leon Reardon, Nigel Russell, Peter Higgins, Marlene MacFarlane and Lachlan Graham.

8.         ELECTION OF OFFICE BEARERS 

The Office Bearers were elected as nominated:

	President
	Graham McGregor

	First Vice President
	Ian McDuie

	Second Vice President
	Wallace Ashton

	Treasurer/Company Secretary
	Sam Ballas


9.
ELECTION OF HANDICAP COMMITTEE

Joe Curran spoke about the handicapping process, the 2010 provisional list available and the fact interstate players need including on the list.  He thanked the Committee Vice-Chairman Peter Haydon who is retiring from the Committee and explained the balance of the Committee was happy to renominate.

Joe requested that delegates take into consideration the geographic split between candidates when voting. 

There were 10 nominations for 7 positions: J Archibald, G Ballard, A Buchert, P Clift, A Williams, A Meally, J Curran, A Simson, R Doolin and J Gilmore.  
The 2009/10 Handicap Committee was voted in as: J Archibald, A Buchert, R Doolin
J Gilmore, A Williams, A Meally, and J Curran. 

Provisional Handicap List 2009: This was distributed by Joe Curran.
10. MEMBERSHIP FEES

Membership Fees for 2010 will remain unchanged:

Full playing member (NSW resident only)


$350

4 weekend from date of registration (NSW resident only)
$200

International (non-Australian resident)


$350

Junior
(17 years & under)




$100

Coaching Clinic Participant




$11

Club Affiliation





$1200

Social Member





$55

Friends of Polo (email only)




free

(All fees are inclusive of GST)
Leon Reardon said APC fees may be increased at the APC AGM which is yet to happen.  Sam was comfortable there was room in the budget to accommodate a slight increase in APC fees.  Frank Bragg requested a reduction in fees and Wal replied they had been reduced from $425 a few years ago and maintained at $350 since then.  Andrew Williams spoke of the difficulty for some players in limiting the 4 weekends to 4 consecutive weekends from the date of registration.  Sam said the 4 weekend membership gave rise to many problems in policing and counting the weekends and members should move to full membership if they play over a longer period.

Sam Ballas moved that the club delegates accept the proposed fees.

Seconded: Leon Reardon.  A vote was taken and the motion was carried.
11.
INSURANCE REPORT
Ellie Aitken’s Insurance Report was circulated with the Agenda Pack.  Notable points were:

1. The importance of all players registering through ClubsOnline otherwise they hold no insurance cover.

2. Simon Tait’s move to Jardine Lloyd Thompson and the subsequent move of APC’s insurance to JLT.

3. The optional personal cover is not well subscribed.

4. Better cover for professionals, or anyone playing overseas has been requested. This needs critical mass to improve the benefits.  Graham McGregor asked the pros to find a spokesperson amongst them to convey this message. 
ACTION: Marlene agreed to discuss with Simon Tait an indicative cost for discussion before active promotion to the professionals.

Graham McGregor thanked Ellie for her work over the past year with the insurance portfolio and thanked Marlene MacFarlane for agreeing to take the role on.
12. 
EVENTS CALENDAR 2010
The draft 2010 calendar was distributed by David Marshall.  There was much discussion over the draft calendar.  Notable points were:
1. Twilight 14 goal polo in February in the Hawkesbury region is planned.

2. Ellerston and Garangula have yet to confirm their dates for 2010.

3. The 4 southern clubs to have a phone hookup to arrange their dates, David to chair.

4. Peter Higgins requested Sydney hold tournaments either side of their pony auction on 1st October.

5. The Hawkesbury clubs are to have a phone hook up to arrange their spring dates, David to chair.

6. Timor requested earlier dates than 2009 allocation.

7. James Ashton spoke of the need to be flexible with wet weather.

Test Match 2010: Sunday 28th March

The Colts game in 2009 worked well as a curtain raiser & will be repeated.  The 2010 Test does clash with the Gold Cup in Adelaide.  The 2009 Test had $60,000 spent on advertising by the SMH and The Land.  A video of the game is available to view on www.wpc.org.au.

John Wayland requested that for 2010, early team selection is made and team managers for the Australian team and Colts team are available.

13.
GENERAL BUSINESS

a.
Zones within NSWPA
The Chairman referred to discussion at the 2007 AGM about splitting NSWPA into zones.  There had been difficulty in getting the nominated representatives together and it appeared that momentum for this idea had waned.  He suggested that unless a proponent came forward from the delegates to drive this issue that it would lapse.  No-one from the meeting came forward.  Leon Reardon said he believes many concerns can be addressed at Board level within the existing constitution.

There was no further discussion.

b.
Drug Testing at the Hector King

Graham McGregor spoke of criticism of the drug and alcohol testing carried out at the Hector King tournament. Leon spoke of the wider picture and how before the APC proceed with developing a ‘Drugs & Alcohol Safety Policy’ there was a need to establish whether the perception of a drug and alcohol safety issue was borne out by the evidence.  Players from Hector King and King Family finals were voluntarily tested.  Although the APC Anti-Doping Policy operates under the ASADA regime, it was decided to run tests using the Australian Racing Forensic Laboratory for a number of practical reasons.  The only part of their policy that was not strictly adhered to was observation of urination as this was felt to be too much of an intrusion, given the voluntary nature of the testing.  Leon said the samples will be tested on a blind basis with no further action being taken against any individual participants.  He said when the policy is developed, its implementation will involve:

1. Developing procedures and testing methods that are effective and manageable.  This may include breath or saliva testing rather than urine, and would be likely to have tolerance levels appropriate to polo, which may well be different from HPA, ASADA or TRB tolerance levels; and

2. Education covering the policy, what is involved in testing, and what players need to do to avoid adverse test results.

Wal responded to Leon speaking of his concern for others. He stated how the results could destroy careers, the invasion of privacy and embarrassment of having to disclose medication taken, the fact he did not believe the correct procedure had been followed and the decision to test had not been made at Board level, but rather by a small number of Directors.

James Archibald spoke in support of random drug testing and congratulated Leon and the team who carried them out believing it was long overdue in polo.  

Graham accepted criticism for not communicating the testing to the Directors.  He thanked Leon and Wal for their comments.  A show of hands was then taken and indicated the almost all of the AGM attendees were in favour of random drug and alcohol testing.
c. 
FIP

James Ashton told the attendees that HPA, USPA and AAP have differences with the current President of FIP. These matters will be addressed at the AGM in Buenos Aires on 23rd  November. 
d.
Umpire Accreditation

Ian McDuie spoke of the work undertaken by the APC in this field and the planned ‘train the trainer’ sessions soon to take place for players 4 goals and above.  Leon introduced Amanda Jansen, APC Secretary to the attendees and acknowledged the enormous amount of work she had put into this area so far.
e.
Sinclair Hill

Graham McGregor welcomed Sinclair Hill, Life Director of the NSW Polo Association.  Sinclair spoke of how he had been involved for over 50 years and it had always been a balancing act to manage polo within the means available.  He thanked all present for their contribution to the sport.  He asked all present to consider a ban on spurs and applauded the recent article on high goal polo by Javier Tanoira.  Graham thanked Sinclair for his words.

Graham McGregor thanked Suzie Ruse, NSWPA Secretary for the work she had done on the administration of the Association.

The meeting closed at 1.45pm.

Signed

Graham McGregor
NSWPA President
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